	
	University Senate Committee on Academic Organization and Structure


Memo

To:
Senate Council

From:
Ernest Bailey, AOS committee chair


Date:
September 17, 2004
Re:
Proposal for a Department of Orthopedics
Meeting:   September 15, 2004, 1PM, Room 318 Patterson Office Tower.

Topic:  Proposal to form a Department of Orthopedics from the Division of Orthopaedic Surgery from the Department of Medicine.

Committee Members:  Ernie Bailey (chair), Tom Garrity, Tom Lindlof, George Blandford, Don Gross and Brian Jackson (Sam Jasper, could not attend)

Guests:  David Watt, Tom Kelly

The committee met and discussed the dossier prepared by the College of Medicine describing this proposal. The dossier included the proposal, description of the current program, description of the administrative organization of orthopedics programs at our benchmark institutions, letters from faculty members, chairs and division heads concerning the change and the “AOS consultation summary sheet” describing the different individuals and committees reviewing the proposal and the outcomes of their deliberations.

Dr. David Watt, Associate Provost and co-author of the proposal briefly outlined the proposal for the committee and answered questions.  He reported that this proposal was based on requests from orthopedic division faculty members for department status (especially see 1998 letter from retiring division chief, Dr. Kaufer) as well as perceptions by Dean Perman and Executive Vice President Karpf that this unit had the strength and potential for growth as an academic unit while supporting the clinical enterprise.  Dr. Watt identified four main advantages for the change from division to department:

1.) Recruitment of faculty would be more effective into a department than into a division. Indeed, all but one of our benchmark institutions have a Department of Orthopedics rather than a division.  Furthermore, recruitment of senior level faculty members would enhance mentoring and participation in academic areas within the unit.

2.)  Student programs would benefit.  The major teaching activity of this unit is training of clinical residents, an activity roughly comparable to graduate student or postdoctoral training.  The program is currently successful; improving the faculty would enhance this activity. Furthermore, the principals who formulated the proposal anticipate increased interaction with medical students as a consequence of the transition.  

3.)  Research in clinical areas is important to the reputation of the unit and its faculty.  As the unit grows along with the clinical enterprise of the Medical Center, research opportunities and faculty involvement in research will grow as well.  Furthermore a major charge by the dean to the chair of this department would be to increase collaborative research interactions with other research units on campus.  

4.)  Business success is vital to the success of clinical departments at the medical center. Orthopedics is a growing discipline and opportunities to provide health care in this discipline are significant.  Having a Department of Orthopedics will increase business success of the Medical Center by providing the necessary faculty expertise and research development to make the program a national point of reference.  At the same time, this will make the program even more attractive to students.

In answer to questions from committee members Dr. Watt stated:   The long term goal is to build an academic program.  Financial costs in making this change would not be significant in that the division already operated with much of the infrastructure that departments have.  Inasmuch as this change should increase the clinical enterprise in orthopedics, this will provide resources to support the costs of changes in administration as well as growth of the academic program.  Resources shared with the Department of Surgery that might be lost would not be equipment or access to equipment but rather administrative services supporting publishing and research. These resources would likely be available on a contractual basis. This could benefit both units, financially.
Several letters were in the dossier did not support the change, specifically those from the Chair of Surgery and several division heads in Surgery.  Among other things, these letters suggested that the effect of this change would be to weaken the Department of Surgery through loss of these faculty, plus provide encouragement for other divisions to separate from the Department of Surgery and create their own departments. Dr. Watt stated that Orthopedics would not be the first division of Surgery to become a department. The Department of Ophthalmology was originally a division of Surgery that became a separate department. He was unaware of other divisions in Surgery that were currently preparing proposals for creation of independent departments.  Furthermore, he noted that Dean Perman recognized that all programs needed to be strong and that past investments would be supported, both in orthopedics and surgery.

Tom Kelly noted that this discussion and the questions asked by the committee members were similar to those from the College of Medicine Faculty Council.

Following brief discussion, George Blandford moved that the proposal to form a new Department of Orthopedics be approved. The motion was seconded by Don Gross. There was no further discussion and the motion was unanimously approved by the committee members (6-0).
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